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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

October 2, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Thursday, October 2, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted in the Sidman Lecture Hall, Plymouth South Middle School, 488 Long Pond Road, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Thirteen members of the Committee were present: 




William Driscoll, Christopher Morse, Robert Nassau, Linda Benezra, Mathew 


Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Peter 


McMahon, Patricia Whalen, John Moody, and James Sweeney 
ABSENT

Two members of the Committee were absent:



Michael Vernazzaro and Cornelius Bakker



AGENDA ITEMS 
Fall Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles Hearings:

· Article 4 –Capital Requests
Fire Chief, Ed Bradley, updated the Committee regarding the request for the Fire department dispatch center upgrades.  Mathew Muratore inquired about the funding the dispatch center from a previous appropriation which was intended for a rescue vehicle.  Chief Bradley indicated the truck is important however, funds were insufficient when the bids for the rescue vehicle were received.  Robert Nassau inquired about the system capabilities.  Deputy Fire Chief, Marty Enos indicated the dispatch center would be “state of the art.”  There was concern if the rescue truck became inoperable, how would a rescue be handled.  Deputy Enos said the apparatus has been being updated and they have the capability to respond with other rescue apparatus as well as mutual aid from other communities.

Peter McMahon arrived at 7:35 p.m.

Dottie Gay arrived at 7:40 p.m.

James Sweeney arrived at 7:45 p.m.

Director of Finance, Lynne Barrett presented information regarding capital requests under article 4.  Ms. Barrett stated, “At this time I am recommending no new borrowing authorizations for any capital projects.”  She said she is currently going through an analysis of how the current debt load will affect the 2010 budget and beyond.  Ms. Barrett indicated that she has discussed this with the Town Manager and Department Heads and will only be recommending the following capital items at this Fall Annual Town Meeting:
Fire Dispatch Center Upgrades


$163,500 
Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries (10-1-1) Richard Knox voting in opposition.  Dottie Gay, Abstained
Library – HVAC




$103,408
Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager presented information regarding the request for funding of the Library HVAC System.  Mr. O’Brien indicated this project is a first step in helping to reduce our energy use.  The Town has been working with NStar and their partners to identify low cost/high reward projects that will help with energy use in the long term. 
Mr. O’Brien indicated, Rise Engineering and Action Energy are working with Scott Ridley the Town’s Energy Consultant.  Currently they have audited six well sites, and the main library on South Street.  Reports have been submitted to NStar for review and they have provided us with rebate numbers for each of the projects.  This is similar to what the school department recently received with the PCIS HVAC system overhaul.  NStar’s numbers for the well project has changed and we are in line for a rebate of $46,355 of a $92,710 project.  The library is in line for at least a $12,006 rebate on a $103,408 project.  There could be additional rebates from NStar gas pushing the rebate closer to $20,000.  This leaves the water pump station project with a 2.5-year rate of return on our investment as projected energy savings is $18,197 per year.  The library rate of return is 3.3 years (baring any further rebates) based on a projected saving of $27,119 per year. 
Mr. O’Brien said, “We are awaiting the results of audits on the Police Station, Town Hall, Memorial Hall, DPW Building, and Fire Stations.”  
Patricia Whalen inquired about the percentage of the rebate.  Mr. O’Brien indicated the rebate is approximately 20%.  There were questions regarding the funding source.  Ms. Barrett explained the funding source being the “Sale of Real Estate,” and she added this is a Receipts Reserved for Appropriation for such purposes.
Mathew Muratore moved to approve $103,408 as presented.
Christopher Merrill, second.  
Discussion:

Richard Knox said it was premature to commit funds when the State will be cutting budgets and the town could essentially be facing layoffs, he encouraged the Committee be cautious and consider the FY2010 Capital budgets. 

The motion carries (9-3-0).  John Moody, Larry Rubin, and Richard Knox voting in opposition. 

INTERIM ENERGY EFFICIENCY REPORT
Scott Ridley of Ridley & Associates presented an Interim Energy Efficiency Report to the Committee.  John Moody asked about his experience with police vehicles that are smaller than Ford Crown Victoria’s and the common response is there is not enough room for all equipment.  Mr. Ridley indicated there has not been enough experience with smaller vehicles that will accommodate the equipment.  Mr. Sweeney suggested that Plymouth at least buy one smaller cruiser.  Arthur Douylliez Maintenance Superintendent said about two years ago the town purchased a Chevy and we found they did not hold up as well as the Ford.  There was discussion of having a pooling system, which will require working with both the town and the school department.  Patricia Whalen suggested using a Fleet Schedule to identify vehicle use.  Ms. Benezra asked if the amount of gravel roads in Plymouth has an impact on vehicles.  Mr. Ridley indicated that is something that needs to be determined over time.  Mr. O’Brien indicated they should have enough data to determine if vehicle pooling would be viable.  Mr. O’Brien suggest the Town get two ford focus’s to get a pilot program started and should have more information by the end of November.  Robert Nassau suggested modest increases to employees for the use of their own auto.  John Moody asked when additional vehicles would be purchased.  Mr. Douylliez said they replace vehicles each year.  
There was discussion of purchasing one Toyota Prius and one Ford Focus.  It was determined based on the study, that the purchase of two Ford Focus's would be more cost effective at this time.  Christopher Merrill suggested reaching out to the MBTA to see how they are doing with the use of a Toyota Prius, which they have been using about one year.

Linda Benezra moved to approve the purchase of two Fuel Efficient Vehicles for $ 22,526, 
as presented.

Robert Nassau, second. 
Discussion: 

John Moody said he would support the request however expressed his displeasure with the request of two vehicles.  Mathew Muratore was in agreement with Mr. Moody but said he will want to see a definite plan in place. 

The motion carries (11-1-0).  Richard Knox opposed. 
· Article 2 – FY2009 Supplemental Budget Requests –DPW Cemetery Division & Fixed Costs - Fuel & Utilities for Crematory Operations.
Ted Bubbins presented information to the Committee regarding his request for additional funding in the Cemetery and the Fuel & Utilities budget to accommodate the crematory operations. 

Fuel & Utilities 
$39,600 

Cemetery Salaries $79,686, Other Expenses $21,400
Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

James Sweeney, second.  The motion carries (10-2-0).  Larry Rubin and Richard Knox voting in opposition.  Robert Nassau abstained. 
Funding from Pensions $18,000

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Funding from All Town Insurance $25,000 
Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Funding from Debt Service $30,000
Christopher Merrill moved to approve as presented. 

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Total Article 2 Supplemental budget request for $453,738 was approved.
· Approval of Meeting Minutes

· September 17, 2008

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as amended. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries.  James Sweeney, Christopher Morse, Robert Nassau, William Driscoll abstained. 

Old/New Business
There was discussion of the upcoming meeting with the BOS on October 7.
Richard Knox asked about setting the ground rules for the FY2010 budget.  Mr. Driscoll said he is meeting tomorrow and has asked that budgets not exceed 3-3.5% and minimize the burden to the taxpayers.  Mr. Driscoll said he is asking that administration sharpen their pencils and come forward with budgets.  Robert Nassau said he would like to see more productivity improvement.  He suggested setting goals and asking 2%- 3% -5% productivity improvement goals. 

Mathew Muratore said they have sat down, informed management of their expectations, and asked management to bring forward responsible budgets. 
Christopher Merrill said it is imperative that the town fill the internal audit function, which will force the department heads to fulfill their responsibility.
ADJOURNMENT 
John Moody
moved for adjournment.







Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion for adjournment carries 



unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 
9:15
p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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